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CLACKAMAS RIVER WATER BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR BOARD MEETING
 BOARD INDEX OF AUDIOTAPE
December 12, 2013
	COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:
	STAFF PRESENT:

	Larry Sowa, President
	Lee Moore, General Manager

	Ken Humberston, Secretary
	Carol Bryck, Chief Financial Officer

	Hugh Kalani, Treasurer
	Bob George, District Engineer


Dave McNeel 
Adam Bjornstedt, Engineering Manager
Grafton Sterling
Adora Campbell, Exec Asst. to the Board
	
	CRW Employees:  Donn Bunyard, Suzanne DeLorenzo, Kathy Jaeger, Kham Keobounnam, Shelley Matthews, Karen Sype, Kyle Yancey


VISITORS:
Julie Desimone (Moss Adams), Jeff Griffin, Wade Hathhorn, Patricia Holloway, Mona Kalani, John Lewis (City of Oregon City)Warren Mitchell, Ernie Platt, Bill Schulenburg
Call to Order 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm by President Sowa. The pledge of allegiance was recited.
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the agenda, as presented. Hugh Kalani seconded the 
motion. 

Sterling asked for issues regarding the ORS 190 agreement Agenda Items 4 and 5 to be removed from the agenda. He asked the Board to stop any further action with regards to the ORS 190 until the Oregon City/South Fork Water Board lawsuit with the Land Use Board of Appeals (LUBA) had been decided. 

MOTION CARRIED 4-1

Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa

Nays:

Sterling

Abstentions:
None

Public Comment

None
Agenda Item 1.0:
Acknowledge FY 2013 Audit and Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) 
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to acknowledge receipt of the FY 2013 Comprehensive Annual Financial Report and Audit ending June 30, 2013. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

MOTION CARRIED 4-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa

Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Julie Desimone, Moss Adams presented outcomes from the audit and the FY 2013-2014 Financial Statements. The reports were in the final stages of completion.  Two separate reports are issued with the first being the audit report on CRW financial statements and the second, a report based on Oregon Minimum Standards (OMS) compliance. The format is slightly different; however, content was not different. CRW would be receiving an unmodified or clean audit opinion and there were no findings under the OMS testing. The General Manager had asked for further, in-depth review of CRW’s internal controls for construction contracts and procurements which included a review of policies and procedures and any recommendations to strengthen these internal controls. There were no violations of Oregon Minimum Standards, but Moss Adams did make some recommendations to management. Per GAAS, auditors do not review every transaction; the audit is based on risk and material items of the organization.  The audit was completed well before deadline, per contract, and would be presented for acknowledgement at next month’s board meeting. ‘Note 2’ was in reference to accounting policies.  There were no new accounting policies or operational changes to existing policies. Accounting estimates were included in the financial statements like unbilled revenue, allowance for doubtful accounts and recovery period for the cost of the plant (depreciation). These estimates were typical and within guidelines. There were no anticipated or unanticipated audit adjustments – staff was ready for the auditors upon arrival placing priority on the audit. There were no disagreements with management, i.e., they were resolved or did not cause the audit to be delayed.  No additional consultations with other accountants were obtained and there were no difficulties encountered in performing the audit. They had received an email stating some concerns and all concerns had been addressed. As for internal controls, neither material weaknesses nor significant control deficiencies were found. Other recommendations also included reviewing overhead rates on a more consistent basis to remain more current, although from the review there was nothing wrong with these rates. The recommendations made were on best practices and not on any deficiencies.
Bryck said the audit was completed except for the dated opinion which the Board just heard from Ms. Desimone. As soon as this was received the audit would be sent to the printer and provided to the Board, placed on the website and sent to the Secretary of State.

MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY
Agenda Item 2.0:
Insurance Renewal (Calendar Year 2014) 

Jeff Griffin provided the Board with a 1-page handout comparing rates from the prior year and a booklet summarizing coverage limits with Philadelphia Insurance. Most of the premium coverages were similar; however, earthquake and flood had increased. Total impact of the increase is 12.1%. FEMA has been remapping the country for flood zones. There were minor adjustments for building and content values. A list of vehicles, property limits, general and excess liability as well as crime coverage were provided in the booklet. Mr. Griffin did go to the market, some interest was shown by SDAO and Glatfelter (specializes in water industry); however, both preferred to allow more time due to past board activities. He was hopeful SDAO would be back next year as an offering. In response to Sowa, Employee Practices Liability and D&O coverage was also included in the coverage documents.
Agenda Item 3.0:
Resolution 10-2014:  Second Reading, by title only, Amending Local Contract Review Board Rules
MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve Resolution 10-2014 amending the Local Contract Review Board Rules. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion. 


MOTION CARRIED 4-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, Mc Neel, Sowa

Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 4.0:
ORS 190 – CRW/SWA:  Appoint CRW Board Members to the ORS 190 Board of Commissioners 

MOTION:
Dave McNeel moved to appoint Ken Humberston and Larry Sowa to represent CRW on the ORS 190 Board. Ken Humberston seconded the motion.


Sterling reiterated his concerns regarding the ORS 190 as stated above.

MOTION CARRIED 4-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 5.0:
ORS 190 – CRW/SWA:  Legal Opinion from Employment Attorney on Sharing Employee Resources.

Moore received the legal opinion as of late today. He had not yet had a chance to review the document and was advised by the attorney not to release it under attorney-client privilege.
Agenda Item 6.0
Exemption Request for SE 135th Avenue Properties:  CRW Rules and Regulations, Chapter 8 – Water Service


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the Board approve an exemption for Parcel 6 to CRW’s Rules and Regulations, Section 8, New Water Services and Meters” exempting the requirement of water service being provided from a main to property with frontage to such main, and grant the single existing 8-inch fire line to provide fire service to Parcels 6 and 7.               Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.


Aerial views of Parcels 5 – 8 were provided. Existing Parcel 5 had three existing building on it on SE 135th Avenue. This parcel was being considered for replatting into the three parcels shown on the map. Because Parcel 6 of the three parcels was landlocked it did not meet the ‘frontage’ requirements as stated in CRW’s Rules and Regs and would require an exemption. In addition, the Rules state each building must provide a single fire service. Fire service for Parcel 8 is provided by two hydrants; Parcels 6 and 7 have external coverage through the same two fire hydrants as Parcel 8. The proposed replat places Parcels 6 and 7 into non-compliance with CRW’s Rules and Regs for “a single service dwelling rule” for fire coverage and would also require an exemption. Based on this rule, one of the two buildings would require construction of a separate fire service and disconnection from the existing fire system. This was a costly solution based on the limited space and the fact that adequate coverage with the existing fire service is provided to both buildings. 

MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

Agenda Item 7.0
Consider Approval of Letter re: Commissioner Sterling’s Recent Actions


MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved the Board approve the Board President to send a letter to Commissioner Sterling regarding his recent actions. Hugh Kalani seconded the motion.

Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram

Ms. Lewis-Wolfram, given the action taken by Commissioner Sterling with his advertisement to the public hoped this action was included in the referenced letter. She asked the Board for clarification on whether Commissioners could make public, political statements once a Board majority voted on a particular matter.
In response, Sowa said the Board asked legal counsel to draft the letter - a response - to the advertisement and to endeavor to cover everything in violation by the Board member. Moore reiterated once the letter was released, the public was entitled to the document.

McNeel asked if Lewis-Wolfram was referring to yesterday’s advertisement. Lewis-Wolfram had not seen that advertisement:  she was referencing the advertisement in last week’s Oregonian entitled, “Political Advertisement.” McNeel confirmed there was another ad in the Oregon City paper and Clackamas Review.


MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY

Consent Agenda Item 1.0:  
Gross Payroll and Accounts Paid

MOTION:
Ken Humberston moved to approve the consent agenda as presented. Hugh Kalani  


seconded the motion. 


MOTION CARRIED 4-1


Ayes:

Humberston, Kalani, McNeel, Sowa


Nays:

Sterling


Abstentions:
None

Agenda Item 8.0
Financial Report
As mentioned, two budget committee terms were vacant:  Dave McNeel (2-year term) and Pat Russell (3-year term). Typically, appointments were made in February so there was still time. Staff had placed a notice in the December billing statements and on the website where an application could be downloaded. Bryck asked the Board to provide this information to any interested ratepayers they may contact. 

The System Development Charge (SDC) rate study was completed in 1998, so our rates were fairly low. Annually, the SDC rates were updated based on the Seattle Engineering News Record Index – which was construction based. Bryck asked the Board to approve a sole-source contract with FCS Group, who had just completed the cost of service study. The amount was within budget, the General Manager’s spending authority and as allowed by the Local Contract Review Board Rules. Once a contract was prepared, it would be brought before the Board. The anticipated timeframe was to begin immediately.
As of November, accounts receivable ending balance was $28,360 less than September. Cash investment was at 9.09 million (LGIP and checking) not including interest in LGIP.  Bryck provided a 5-year revenue and expenditure comparison over prior years through October. August bills were high and October bills were significantly lower than average. Revenues were up about $365,000 from last year; water sales were up about $350,000 this time last year. Expenditures were slightly up due to increases in water purchase due to the well, higher insurance and legal costs. 

In response to Kalani, there had been a couple of recent main breaks due to the cold weather.
Agenda Item 9.0: 
Engineering Status Report:  Emergency Generator Project

Bjornstedt provided photos of the generator installation and progress. The main items for the Water Treatment Plant Electrical Upgrades and Generator Project had been completed. Changes to the schedule will result in a request for a time extension, requested by the contractor, beyond the final completion date of January 31, 2014. This will be presented to the Board in January. It is anticipated, at this time, that the project will be completed within the Guaranteed Maximum Price.

In response to McNeel, CRW had a 6,000 gallon fuel tank on site and it depended what load/capacity the Water Treatment Plant was being run. Bjornstedt thought this was typically at 75% of capacity or last about 3-days. With regards to the Continuity of Operations Plan being developed and fuel storage, i.e., having enough and having the right quality, Bjornstedt said a couple of things had been built into the project:  1) as far as fuel storage goes, there was a filtration system built into the tank itself that allowed the fuel to be “active” rather than just sitting stagnant in the tank; and 2) with the PGE’s Dispatchable Generator Program, they have avenues for accessing fuel CRW, as a water district would not have. Regular fuel, not biodiesel fuel will be used.
Agenda Item 10.0
General Manager’s Report
· Cold Weather Main Breaks:   Three breaks had occurred on December 8 on Glenview Drive; December 9 affected 250 customers and was the large of the three breaks and on December 10 on Jennifer Drive in front of CRW. Staff was commended for all the long hours and hard work to get water service back.
· Compensation Study: The District had contracted with Clackamas Community College to conduct a compensation study and was included in the budget.
· Court Hearing on Election Contest on Nov 12/13:  CRW prevailed and the court ruled the complaint was without merit and final findings would be forthcoming.
· Meeting with Oregon Water Resources Dept. (OWRD):  Discussion surrounded the two CRW water permits and OWRD notified us they were going to terminate these permits. Staff met with the Compliance Head and Manager to understand their rationale and to explain our intent to partner with neighboring entities to use this water capacity at approximately 96 mgd. The meeting left with OWRD stating they would document their concerns, forward them to CRW and await our response prior to making a final decision.
· SWA Meeting on Nov 25th:  These meeting continued as we implement the ORS 190 organization. Attached was a schedule of tasks to complete up to March 2014.
· Work Session on Nov 25th:  The Local Contract Review Board (LCRB) rules were reviewed for the second reading scheduled for December. An executive session was also held and there was nothing to report. With the LCRB rules being completed, the only item left on the GM goals was the strategic plan.
· Summary of Findings from John Foote, Clackamas County District Attorney:  The report provided details, findings and legal conclusions on a series of complaints made by Commissioner Sterling, Ex-Commissioners Holloway and Mitchell and Holloway’s spouse David Blair. Essentially there were no findings as a result of the allegations and subpoenaed records and was dismissed without merit. There was one item that had merit, but it was dismissed due to the statute of limitations.

· Water Quality Manager:  CRW’s Water Quality Manager was now Dr. DeLorenzo as a result of receiving her doctorate in Environmental Science and Engineering. 
Agenda Item 9.0
Public Comment

Donn Bunyard reported on the main breaks that had occurred over the last week. He thanked Clackamas County for their timely and quick response to the emergencies as well as Water Quality, Operations and Customer Service staff for managing the crises. 

Cyndi Lewis-Wolfram
Ms. Lewis-Wolfram said because previous charges and statements had been made about her in public and in private that colored her character, she wanted to be clear from the report given that the actions found to have merit did not include her and the allegations made against her were untrue. She hoped the Board would address these types of actions by previous and current commissioners to ensure they would not happen in the future. As an example of this behavior, she commented on the recent advertisements placed by a current commissioner.
Agenda Item 10.0
Commissioner Business – Reports and Reimbursements

The Board held an executive session on November 25th to receive updates on legal issues and commissioner conduct such as employee files, appeal of the Judge Jones’ decision, contest of the special election of recent board members and a potential civil right case filed in federal court. 
Humberston commented on a pipe break near his residence and spoke to a ratepayer who was pleased with the performance by staff and asked to convey this to staff.

Sowa reminded the Board to submit their reimbursements.

Meeting adjourned at 7:22 pm
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